



Celebrating 36 Years in 2024

7182 Liberty Centre Drive, Unit I West Chester, Ohio 45069 513.779.3777 leshnakwealth.com



Kick Off Newsletter

"New Year, New Hope"
January 12, 2024

Looking back at 2023, we experienced global unrest, bank failures, interest rate hikes, massive amounts of illegal migrants entering the U.S., and investment flows swiftly rotating among sectors of the market⁽¹³⁹⁾⁽⁶⁾⁽¹¹⁾⁽³²⁾⁽⁵⁴⁾⁽⁵⁵⁾⁽⁷⁷⁾. Additionally, enthusiasm for artificial intelligence (AI) with the subsequent steep increases in a select few companies perceived to be beneficiaries of this breakthrough technology dominated index advances⁽¹³⁹⁾⁽⁶⁾⁽¹¹⁾⁽³²⁾⁽⁵⁴⁾⁽⁵⁵⁾⁽⁹⁸⁾. Over the last 35 years the weight of the top ten companies within the S&P 500 index has been 20%; during the peak of the tech bubble more than 20 years ago these top ten companies comprised 25% of this capitalization weighted index⁽¹³⁹⁾. However, now the top ten companies, the ones generally perceived to be the beneficiaries of AI are 32% of the weight of this index of 500 companies⁽¹³⁹⁾. This means roughly one-third of the return of the S&P 500 index is coming from only 10 companies and may be considered a cautionary investment indication⁽¹²⁹⁾. The U.S. economy ended the year with calmer waters in the banking sector, subdued fears of continued inflation, moderated dreads of higher interest rates, and the fading apprehension of a looming recession⁽⁶⁵⁾⁽⁸²⁾. Most importantly, we have hope that the wars in Ukraine and Israel will conclude and that overall global tensions may subside.

Welcome to 2024! This is a presidential election year, and we expect various campaign promises, policy proposals, and political rhetoric claiming this election is the most important of our lifetimes—and maybe it is, depending on your political inclination and policy initiatives you wish politicians to address. However, from a stock market aspect, presidential election years, the fourth year of a president's term, are only the second-best return year for the S&P 500 of the four-year presidential cycle with a 9.1% average⁽¹³⁷⁾. Fidelity conducted the research using data going back to 1950, finding the best year of the presidential 4-year term is the third year, or post mid-term year, with an average return of 14.7% for the S&P 500; the worst year of the presidential 4-year term on average is the second year, or mid-term election year, with only a 3.4% average return for the S&P 500⁽¹³⁷⁾. The first year of a president's term, or post-election year, has averaged 8.3% for the S&P 500, and is the third best year of the presidential cycle⁽¹³⁷⁾. A note of caution is warranted. The average returns presented are over a long period of time with actual data for each individual presidential term year revealing a wide range of returns for each period since 1950. Stock market returns, outside of short-term post-election swings, are more likely driven by fundamentals such as corporate earnings, consumer demand, business spending, interest rate levels, inflation, recession, and the job market⁽¹³⁷⁾⁽⁷⁴⁾. To reinforce the notion that market returns are more likely driven by economic fundamentals verses who occupies the White House, Capital Group put forth data for every presidential election year going back to 1936 which reveals investing in the S&P 500 index on January 1st of election year and remaining invested over the next 10 years would have similar results, with an average annual return of 11.2% if a Democrat ultimately won the White House, and conversely, 10.5% annually if a Republican was victorious⁽⁷⁴⁾.

I am an avid college football fan who enjoys discussing the various games and team rankings during the season, but so many college football fans that I spoke to seemed more concerned over the perceived negative impact of players switching teams so easily and the money involved overall in the sport. This newsletter will provide insight and lead off with just that topic. We will provide our outlook for the markets and economy for 2024, as well as discuss the Fed's chances for a soft landing, shipping problems in the Red Sea, the high cost of illegal immigration for U.S. taxpayers, space travel, healthcare, and artificial intelligence. Additionally, we will touch on the state of the housing market, Social Security, gifting, and the importance of life insurance. Lastly, we will highlight relevant topics with inherited IRAs by non-spouse beneficiaries, Roth IRAs, IRAs, SIMPLE IRAs, and lastly a tribute to Charlie Munger. Let's get started...

College Football

College football is generating more revenue than both Major League Baseball and England's Premier League combined (56). Television deals,

Retirement Income Planning
Investment Management
Tax Preparation
Wealth Preservation Strategies

Leshnak Wealth is a marketing designation. Securities and investment advisory services offered through Osaic Wealth, Inc. member FINRA/SIPC. Additional advisory services offered through Southland Equity Partners, LLC, a registered investment advisor. Osaic Wealth, Inc. is separately owned and other entities and/or marketing names, products or services referenced here are independent of Osaic Wealth, Inc. Insurance services offered through Leshnak Financial Group, LLC. Tax Preparation offered through Leshnak Tax Preparation, LLC.



ticket sales, and stadium naming rights for the universities and multi-million-dollar contracts for head coaches are lucrative, but in the past none of those monies flowed to the student athletes except a scholarship, meals, room and board, possibly a stipend grant, plus the opportunity to compete for the university⁽⁵⁶⁾⁽⁷⁵⁾. However, in June 2021 the Supreme Court ruled that collegiate athletes have a right to their name, image, and likeness (NIL)⁽⁵⁶⁾. Enter the NIL commercial deals for college all-star football athletes from some of the largest corporations in America⁽⁵⁶⁾. How large are these deals, you might ask? It has been reported that a highly sought-after prospect, usually a quarterback, other skilled player, or dominant defensive standout, may garner \$1 to \$7 million for their name, image, and likeness⁽⁵⁶⁾. Alabama's Nick Saban worries that schools are buying recruits by funneling them through booster arranged contracts and believes uniformity rules among schools may be necessary⁽⁷⁵⁾.

College athletes that are not expected to go professional after college, or maybe even never start for the university, are also benefiting through NIL funds created by fans, alumni, and supporters such as Ohio State's 1870 Society, the University of Texas's One Fund, or the Yea Alabama Fund designed to funnel monies to many of the team's scholarship players⁽⁵⁶⁾. Utah's Crimson Collective NIL Fund recently obtained new truck leases and auto insurance for all 85 scholarship football players⁽⁵⁶⁾. In 2021, the NCAA relaxed the rules for athletes transferring between schools which under prior rule mandated a player sitting out a year before being eligible to play at the new school⁽¹⁰²⁾. The new rule allowing immediate eligibility when athletes transfer to a new school created the modern 'transfer portal', which offers a way for athletes to choose how they conclude their college career without having to sit out a year assuming academic eligibility⁽¹⁰²⁾. Once an athlete informs their current school and officially enters the transfer portal, other coaches and recruiters can reach out if interested, and the portal is online for the public to view⁽¹⁰²⁾. Case in point, Cam Ward originally enrolled at Incarnate Word, a small Catholic University in Texas, and then transferred to Washington State through the portal in 2021 where he had two tremendous seasons with the Cougars⁽¹⁰²⁾. Cam Ward is now considered one of the most sought-after quarterbacks and is evaluating options to transfer to one of six major universities with NIL money endorsements estimated in the seven-figure range⁽¹⁰²⁾.

The NCAA, universities, television, radio, conferences, and coaches are all getting their share of a multi-billion-dollar industry, but student athletes were the only ones not getting paid historically, NIL money and endorsements may be a step in the right direction, but time will tell ⁽⁷⁵⁾. Coaches Jim Harbaugh of Michigan, Chip Kelly at UCLA, LSU's Brian Kelly, and Dabo Swinney at Clemson are either open to, or advocates of student-athletes getting paid a share of the revenues the university takes in annually for football⁽⁷⁵⁾. Michigan, for example, pays \$75 million for 350 coaches and staff across all sports, yet only spends \$33 million on 950 student-athletes⁽⁷⁵⁾. Not to single out Michigan, the average for all the Power Five Conferences is \$53 million for coaches and staff for all sports, while only \$18 million for all student athletes⁽⁷⁵⁾. The NCAA is considering pay for student athletes that would represent a portion of athletic revenues, possibly to stave off pending lawsuits in this area, and get ahead of the inevitable⁽¹¹⁵⁾. The money in college football has gotten so crazy that recently Texas A&M fired head football coach, Jimbo Fisher, providing him a \$75 million settlement to leave the post⁽⁶⁰⁾.

There are many reasons college tuition has increased faster than inflation during the last 20 years, but the football frenzy may have been a contributor to overall tuition increases through heavy spending by universities to build and maintain athletic and related facilities, the increased administrative and maintenance costs for these new facilities, and the lavish student centers and living quarters designed to attract new tuition paying students⁽⁵³⁾. Case in point, Auburn University had spent hundreds of millions of dollars on athletic facilities such as a \$92 million football performance center and an \$84 million basketball arena, administrative salaries, student centers, and modernized buildings and dormitories during the prior twenty-year period according to the Wall Street Journal, and student costs have increased faster than at any major public university in America⁽⁵³⁾. This is not to pick on Auburn University, a beautiful campus where I had the opportunity to play collegiately in football against the Tigers, but to make the point that this may be going on in many of the country's state universities and subsequently may be a factor in driving up tuition⁽⁵³⁾.

Economy

We expect growth to continue to slow in the first half of 2024, but the widely predicted recession by many economists during the last 18 months may remain elusive⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽⁶⁾⁽¹⁵⁶⁾. Some economists argue that the U.S. experienced several 'mini recessions' each contained within a different sector at a different time, called rolling recessions, that enabled the U.S. to avert an overall downturn despite higher interest rates and persistently high inflation⁽⁷⁴⁾.

Some argue the economy has been inefficient due to increased regulation, the lack of available workers, and the push toward green energy while tapping the brakes on the domestic production of fossil fuels⁽¹⁴⁴⁾⁽⁵⁵⁾⁽⁶⁹⁾⁽¹⁵⁶⁾. The Biden Administration passed several initiatives on new green energy production but also approved 17 major fossil fuel projects in 2023⁽¹⁵⁾⁽⁶⁹⁾. However, credit must be given to the American people and businesses for their resiliency as they continue to power through these challenges⁽¹⁾⁽⁶⁾⁽⁷²⁾. As corporate earnings are likely the ultimate long-term drivers of stock prices, Wall Street consensus estimates for corporate earnings growth in 2024 for the S&P 500 companies are 11%, international developed markets 6%, and



emerging markets 18%⁽⁷⁴⁾. However, economists at Capital Group believe this may be too optimistic due to the geopolitical risks associated with the wars in Israel and Ukraine, cumulative inflation in the U.S., and slowing economic growth in Europe and China⁽⁷⁴⁾⁽¹⁵⁶⁾. First Trust's Chief Economist Brian Wesbury expects the consensus corporate earnings estimates are too high based on his expectation of a significant reduction in consumer spending⁽¹⁾⁽²²⁾⁽²⁸⁾⁽⁶⁸⁾⁽¹⁵⁶⁾. Auto loan delinquencies are at the highest rate in 13 years⁽²⁸⁾. Consumer debt service is climbing in the U.S. specifically with credit cards and home equity loans on top of the reinstatement of student loan payments for some Americans⁽⁶⁾⁽²²⁾⁽¹⁰⁷⁾.

The U.S. government as part of the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, Inflation Reduction Act, and the Chips and Science initiatives have remaining an earmark of \$1.4 trillion to support local supply chains, increase U.S. semi-conductor production, and expand clean energy which is being deployed over the next seven years⁽⁷⁴⁾⁽¹⁰⁶⁾. These initiatives are not only expected to upgrade the U.S. power grid, promote clean energy and efficiency, upgrade U.S. infrastructure, increase U.S. manufacturing, and generate semi-conductor production in the U.S., but more importantly, have the multiplier effect throughout the economy⁽⁷⁴⁾⁽¹⁰⁶⁾⁽⁹³⁾. Critics of these government initiatives argue two points; first, that the spending comes at a time when the U.S. government is running baseline trillion-dollar annual deficits with the national debt at more than \$34 trillion; second, the U.S. government has not been good with picking winners and losers with allocation of taxpayer dollars within the private economy in recent past⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽¹⁴⁴⁾⁽²²⁾⁽⁵⁵⁾⁽⁶⁹⁾⁽⁶⁶⁾.

Payrolls increased 216,000 in December, but October and November reports were revised down by 71,000, netting an increase of 145,000 jobs⁽¹³⁸⁾. Downward revisions to the job numbers occurred in 10 of the last 11 reports⁽¹⁴⁴⁾⁽⁶⁾. During the last three months of 2023, private payrolls only increased on average 115,000 per month, tied for the slowest 3-month job growth since the pandemic(144). Economist, Brian Wesbury and his team at First Trust caution that the job growth displayed was primarily coming from government, education, and the health services sectors which are somewhat insulated from recessionary pressures, and either funded or subsidized by government spending(144)(138). Brian Wesbury highlights the small number of manufacturing jobs created in December at only 6,000⁽¹³⁸⁾. In the 5-year period before the pandemic, 2015-2019, government, health services, and education accounted for 20% of new jobs; in 2023 roughly 50% of the jobs added were to these sectors (144). Economists at Vanguard believe we could see the unemployment rate begin to rise in the first half of 2024, with a mild recession as their base case scenario, followed by a series of Fed rate cuts in the second half of the year⁽²⁹⁾. Advocates of a strong job market point out that the unemployment rate in December was 3.7%, the average salary increase for 2023 was 4.1%, and the average number of jobs created per month in 2023 was 225,000⁽¹³⁸⁾⁽⁶⁸⁾⁽⁹³⁾. Further, manufacturing is returning to the U.S. as revealed in the construction of new U.S. manufacturing plants and has increased 59% during the last year, and up 123% in two years (144)(93). However, skeptics argue that the U.S. government by way of the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, CHIPS Act, and the Inflation Reduction Act are funding a good deal of these projects, which may artificially and unsustainably boost growth rates in the private economy(144)(128)(69). Skeptics also point out that although wages grew by 4.1% in 2023, in real terms after inflation, wage gains were only 0.50% for 2023⁽¹⁴⁸⁾.

The U.S. deficit for fiscal year 2023 was \$1.7 trillion (subsequently added to the national debt) calculated by taking tax revenue of \$4.4 trillion and subtracting the \$6.1 trillion of spending⁽¹⁴⁴⁾⁽¹⁾. The deficit for 2023 would have been \$2 trillion if President's student loan forgiveness plan had survived Supreme Court challenge(144)(1). The U.S. fiscal policy is "madness" as First Trust Chief Economist, Brian Wesbury and his team have stated, pointing out the deficit is high especially during a period where the economy is not experiencing a recession and has historically low unemployment⁽¹⁴⁴⁾. Government spending in fiscal year 2023 was 24% of gross domestic product (GDP), and in 2022 it was 25% of GDP; by comparison the U.S. government spending has averaged 20% of GDP in fiscal years 1968 to 2021⁽¹³⁵⁾⁽¹⁹⁾. Government tax revenue for fiscal year 2023 was 16.5% of GDP, and in fiscal year 2022, it was 19.3% of GDP⁽¹⁴⁵⁾. Historically, U.S. government tax revenue had averaged 17.4% of GDP for the last 50 years⁽¹⁴⁵⁾. By these metrics, it appears that U.S. government spending has trended well above the long-term average while U.S. tax revenues have remained near the long-term average. In a recent report, Brian Wesbury and his economic team at First Trust wrote referring to U.S. fiscal policy, the National Debt, and recent deficit spending "We will never beat China by trying to be like China. Government can never create wealth in the long run"(144). All government spending in the U.S. including federal, state and local is roughly 42% of GDP and when government gets that big it has the potential to squeeze out private investment, which stifles innovation, and ultimately growth, with the bonus of higher taxes⁽²⁰⁾. The National Debt stands at \$34 trillion and counting, representing 1.2x U.S. economic output (GDP); this ratio by comparison was 1.1 after World War II⁽⁴⁹⁾. This is problematic for many reasons but needs to be urgently addressed as interest rates have risen, which affects the national budget by increasing the debt service annually squeezing out other budgetary items⁽⁴⁹⁾. Additionally, inflation is already elevated and continued deficit spending is inflationary for an economy with unemployment at 3.7%⁽⁴⁹⁾⁽⁵⁹⁾.



Markets

The "Magnificent 7" are the top seven companies of the capitalization weighted S&P 500 index; Microsoft, Apple, Nvidia, Amazon, Telsa, Alphabet (Google), and Meta (Facebook)⁽¹⁴⁰⁾⁽⁹⁸⁾. Apple alone is roughly 7% of the index⁽¹⁴²⁾. After a tumultuous 2022, these companies had a tremendous 2023 returning 107% collectively verses the overall S&P 500 index return of 26% with both return figures including reinvested dividends (Source: YCharts). Keep in mind that the return of the S&P 500 Index is calculated on a capitalization weighted basis meaning roughly one-third of the return is derived from these seven stocks⁽¹⁴⁰⁾.



Short-term interest rates on CDs and Treasuries topped 5% in 2023 and became seemingly attractive verses investment in risk assets such as stocks⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽⁷⁴⁾. However, keep in mind that company earnings and dividends generally tend to go up over time while short-term interest rates may begin to decline in 2024⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽²⁸⁾. A good gauge to compare available returns with bonds over time with the risk premium of owning stocks is the 10-year Treasury Inflation-Protected Securities (TIPS), and the current interest rate on TIPS is now 2%⁽¹²⁹⁾. Opportunity may exist in 2024 with U.S. large dividend paying companies which are generally trading 15-17x earnings verses the "magnificent seven" technology stocks trading at 50x earnings collectively⁽¹⁴¹⁾⁽⁷⁴⁾⁽¹⁴²⁾⁽²⁷⁾⁽³³⁾. Additionally, U.S. small company stocks may add value to a portfolio if the headwinds of higher interest rates, tighter lending, and fear of recession begin to recede⁽¹²⁹⁾. Internationally, value may be realized by investing with companies in Europe and Japan that are consistent dividend growers, exhibit earnings growth, and foster innovation⁽⁷⁴⁾⁽²⁷⁾⁽⁴⁶⁾. The emerging markets supply chain redirection through countries such as Indonesia, India, and Mexico have led to potential growth, coupled with anticipated rate cuts in these regions in early 2024, may add value to a portfolio⁽⁷⁴⁾⁽²⁹⁾⁽³²⁾⁽⁴⁵⁾. Lastly, the health and biological sciences sector may add value to a portfolio with the advent of AI driven healthcare innovation, breakthroughs in Alzheimer's treatments, and treatments for obesity, coupled with the aging of America⁽³²⁾.

On the bond side of a portfolio, gradually extending duration and locking in rates for a slightly longer period may prove fruitful after an extended period of overweight with short-term debt securities for many investors⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽⁷⁴⁾⁽²⁸⁾⁽³³⁾⁽¹⁵⁶⁾. The bond yield remains inverted at present and may remain so for some time, therefore maintaining short-term exposure is vital while also extending duration for a portion of the bond allocation to position for the longer term⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽²⁸⁾⁽³³⁾⁽¹⁵⁶⁾.

Shipping Disruption in the Red Sea

Merchant vessels and U.S. Military ships in the Red Sea have been attacked repeatedly with ballistic missiles and drone strikes since October by Houthi militia based out of Yemen, which are armed and financed by Iran⁽¹¹⁶⁾⁽⁹²⁾⁽⁹⁸⁾. The disruption by the Houthis with Suez Canal bound global trade is aimed at supporting Hamas in their war with Israel⁽¹¹⁶⁾⁽⁹²⁾. This route is vital in the global supply chain with transportation of goods and oil but has forced many cargo carriers such as the major shipping player, Maersk, to divert from the region via alternate routes ⁽¹¹⁶⁾⁽⁹²⁾. Roughly 10% of all global oil and liquified natural gas goes through this route as well as 30% of all container shipping⁽¹⁵⁷⁾. The U.S., France, Norway, Canada, the U.K. and Bahrain in December formed Operation Prosperity Guardian to thwart the attacks and strike back against the Houthi rebels⁽¹¹⁶⁾⁽⁹²⁾. Although the U.S. and allies finally struck back at major targets last week, this may produce major economic consequences as a result if continued menacing continues⁽¹⁰³⁾. When the U.S. lacks deterrence, other international bad actors fill the void left by weak U.S. leadership⁽¹¹⁸⁾⁽⁹⁸⁾.



Under the Reagan Administration, the U.S. had 594 ships in the American Feet⁽⁹⁸⁾. Today the U.S. stands at 291 warships, with the Chinese supporting 340 warships on their way to a planned fleet of 400 by 2025⁽⁹⁸⁾.

The Fed

Fed Chairman Powell made it clear at the December Federal Open Market Committee meeting that he and his colleagues are mindful of the risk to overtightening monetary policy with higher rates⁽¹²⁹⁾. Moreover, the Fed declared during the December meeting a soft landing as the base case, predicted rate cuts, and that inflation will be getting closer to their target of 2% in 2024⁽¹⁷⁾. The longer the Fed retains rates at the current heightened rates, the greater risk to the growth within the U.S. economy and consequently to equities⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽⁶⁾⁽²⁸⁾. The Fed stepped in to avoid a major crisis in the banking sector during 2023 by allowing banks not to 'mark-to-market' their unrealized bond losses temporarily; a crisis many believe the Fed caused by moving rates up swiftly after ignoring inflation for more than a year which led to the highest inflation in the U.S. since the 1970s⁽¹⁹⁾⁽²³⁾⁽¹²⁸⁾⁽¹⁵⁶⁾. However, economists at First Trust believe taxpayers will ultimately bear the brunt of the action to shore up the banking system⁽¹⁹⁾. We believe the Fed made a big policy mistake by not addressing inflation quickly enough and then having to raise rates so high, so fast; however, we also believe Fed Chairman Powell and his committee are doing a better job coming out of inflation, although not yet complete⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽¹²¹⁾. Fed Chairman Powell now seems attuned to not getting this policy decision wrong, so we believe the Fed is done raising rates but will not cut rates prematurely unless the totality of the data warrants⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽⁶⁾⁽¹⁷⁾⁽⁷⁹⁾.

The Fed has signaled three rate cuts in 2024 for 75 basis points with its 'Dot Plot', but the market is currently forecasting six rate cuts worth 1.50%, so we may be in for some volatility as this plays out⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽¹⁾⁽¹¹⁸⁾⁽¹⁵⁶⁾. Economists at Capital Group believe it likely that interest rates may remain elevated at levels considered normal before the Pandemic but that consumers will continue fueling the economy due to higher wages and increased home values⁽⁷⁴⁾⁽¹⁾⁽⁷⁶⁾⁽¹⁵⁶⁾. First Trust Chief Economist, Brian Wesbury, believes we will end 2024 with a yield of 3.5% on the 10-year treasury in line with projections from Capital Group and PIMCO, but that the U.S. consumer spending may pull back, citing pandemic level savings running out with consumers saving less of their earnings⁽¹⁾⁽⁵⁾⁽⁶⁾⁽²³⁾⁽¹⁵⁶⁾. A survey by Bankrate.com last October reveals 81% of Americans had not added anything to their emergency savings yet during 2023 citing inflation as the overriding hindrance⁽⁵⁾⁽⁶⁾.

Inflation as measured by the consumer price index (CPI) had receded by the end of 2023 from the peak of 9.1% in June 2022 to 3.4 % at the end of December⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽⁷⁴⁾⁽¹⁴⁸⁾. That does not mean prices have come down as roughly the price of everything we buy has risen on average 20% from three years ago, but rather the rate of increase has slowed⁽²⁴⁾⁽¹²⁴⁾. Wisdom Tree Senior Economist, Professor Jeremy Siegel, and his team believe that the official CPI figures may not reflect real time data showing inflation has slowed even closer to the Fed's target of 2%⁽¹²⁹⁾. Professor Siegel points out that since housing makes up roughly one-third of the CPI index and further that the official calculation uses delayed housing metrics, if you substitute real-time housing data as his team does with their proprietary CPI calculation, you see deflation in new homes data and disinflation with rental data that is not yet reflected in the official CPI calculation⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽⁶⁾⁽⁷⁾⁽²⁴⁾. However, we believe inflation may stick around for at least the next year in the 3% plus range, concurring with JP Morgan CEO, Jamie Dimond, who posited during an interview with Fox Business's Maria Bartiromo during an interview on January 9th that inflation may not get back down to the Fed's target of 2% this year, and may increase from the December CPI rate of 3.1%⁽¹⁰¹⁾. Inflation above the Fed's target may continue due to U.S. government deficit spending plus the impact of several union labor agreements whereby workers negotiated increase wages which are not yet in the data⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽¹²³⁾.

Illegal Immigration Invasion

The U.S. enters 2024 with 335.9 million legal U.S. citizens, up 1.7 million from this time last year according to the U.S. Census Bureau⁽³¹⁾. However, during the last three years it is estimated that 6-7 million additional migrants have entered the country illegally which is 4 times the pace per year from 2010 to 2019⁽¹⁴⁾⁽¹⁵²⁾⁽¹⁵³⁾. At present, thousands enter each month through the southern border creating havoc in New Mexico, Arizona, Texas and in sanctuary cities throughout the U.S. including Chicago, Denver, and New York⁽¹⁴⁾⁽⁵⁴⁾. Migrants arrive on U.S. soil and claim asylum from their home country's political oppression, fear of violence, or deterioration economic conditions including famine, often at great cost both financially and physically to them and their families⁽¹⁴⁾. Case in point, George Udzilauri, a 35-year-old man and a recent illegal immigrant from Tbilisi, Georgia (the country), which is between Europe and Asia along the original Silk Road, arrived in the U.S. in December 2023, according to the Wall Street Journal⁽¹³²⁾. To get the U.S. George Udzilauri to Cuba, then to Nicaragua, and then he embarked on a journey by land through Central America and Mexico before crossing into the U.S. illegally and claiming asylum⁽¹³²⁾. Illegal migrants have been arriving on the southwest border averaging 7,000 per day during the last year, with some weeks averaging more than 10,000 per day⁽¹³²⁾.

Illegal migrants make this journey with the belief that the U.S. government will be welcoming through lenient immigration policy as well as financial and medical assistance⁽¹⁴⁾. When illegal migrants enter and claim asylum, they are provided for and released into the interior of the country with a mobile phone, medical card, monthly stipend, along with a court date to hear their asylum claim, to validate or reject credibility of their claim, but which is often years in the future⁽¹⁴⁾. The cost to taxpayers of illegal immigration is estimated at \$400 billion per year at present, not including the monetary cost of increased crime and the human cost of illegal drugs and human trafficking⁽¹⁵¹⁾. This is not to mention the risk



of a terrorist threat coming through the southern border⁽¹¹⁴⁾. Democratic Governor Katie Hobbs of Arizona has sent her National Guard to the border recently stating, "the federal government is refusing to do its job to secure our border and keep communities safe"⁽¹³²⁾.

U.S. immigration laws have not been updated in 30 years⁽¹⁴⁾. The solution according to Doris Meissner, the former Clinton Administration commissioner of Immigration and Naturalization Service, is to enforce the boarder, decide asylum cases quicker, and increase legal immigration⁽¹⁴⁾. Easier said than done, as Democrats believe the U.S. has a humanitarian obligation to admit millions of asylum seekers who can presumably enter U.S. society and contribute to our mutual prosperity⁽¹⁴⁾. Republicans believe the surge of illegal immigrants is a clear and present danger to U.S. national security, an unjust financial burden on American taxpayers, and the unintentional aiding and abetting of criminals who traffic drugs and humans across the border⁽¹⁴⁾. Republican proposals to cease the surge at the border involve closing the border, making it easier to deport illegal migrants, and requiring illegal migrants claiming asylum to first claim asylum in the country they first travel through once they leave their home country⁽¹⁴⁾⁽¹¹⁴⁾. The two political parties are far apart on any border compromise at present, but the American people, according to the New York Times, consider the illegal immigration issue crucial at this juncture⁽¹⁴⁾. The Biden Administration's decision to admit millions of illegal immigrants with asylum claims into the U.S. for years until their case can be heard may be front and center in the upcoming budget battle in Congress as Republicans push for a major change with this asylum claim policy of catch and release into the U.S.⁽¹¹⁴⁾.

Space

Space exploration during the last five years has taken off so to speak, with space launches cumulatively exceeding the number of launches from the dawn of space exploration in 1957 through 2018⁽²⁾. The U.S. has led the way with 79% of the launches in 2022 while our closest competitor, China, had only 7% of the launches during that year⁽²⁾. SpaceX, an American private aerospace company majority owned by Elon Musk, has led the way working to drive down the cost of materials and propulsion systems, pushing advancement in space travel technology through competition for contracts within the private market⁽²⁾. At the heart of innovation and cost savings for SpaceX was the ability to bring the first stage of the rocket back to earth for re-use in a subsequent launch, which first took place successfully in 2015⁽²⁾. SpaceX's low orbit Starlink satellites have been effective in providing internet coverage and communication services to remote locations, plus they are utilized to augment scientific research⁽²⁾.

Artificial Intelligence

Investing in artificial intelligence (AI) was all the rage in 2023 with the expectation that the new technology would innovate across many industries subsequently increasing productivity, efficiency, and accelerating profits⁽⁷⁴⁾. Major players in this industry, such as Applied Materials, Nvidia, and Broadcom make the powerful computer chips that enable the running of AI applications, but there are also the companies such as Microsoft, Amazon, and Google who provide the cloud computing and AI software needed to employ the technology⁽⁷⁴⁾. Technology, communication, financial, health care, and manufacturing companies, as well as legal and professional organizations are already utilizing the new AI technology⁽⁷⁴⁾. As an example, JP Morgan is utilizing AI to aid with identity theft detection, Pfizer in the development of new drugs, and McDonald's to expedite drive-through orders⁽⁷⁴⁾. Advancements in technology, such as the smartphone, have proven to be deflationary over time and many expect the new AI technology applications, doing the work of less specialized workers, to be a cost savings for companies and to ultimately reduce inflationary pressures⁽¹²⁹⁾.

Housing and the Real Estate Market

A housing slowdown is a risk to the economy although that sector has been resilient even with the headwinds of higher interest rates, tighter lending standards, and the low inventory of available used homes for sale due to a decade of underbuilding residential housing units⁽¹²⁹⁾⁽¹⁾⁽⁷⁾⁽¹⁹⁾⁽⁹⁵⁾. In 2023, housing starts, and existing home sales went down, but new home sales and home prices each increased⁽⁴⁸⁾. Lower housing inventory had kept prices relatively stable with the Case-Shiller index showing a gain of roughly 6% for 2023 through the end of October in existing home sales⁽⁴⁸⁾⁽⁷⁾⁽⁹⁵⁾. However, if interest rates decline, coupled with the expected increase in new construction in 2024, that scenario may begin to change with a leveling of prices⁽⁷⁾⁽⁴⁸⁾⁽⁹⁴⁾. At present homeowners who have secured low mortgage rates are less likely to sell and establish a new mortgage at a higher rate⁽⁷⁾⁽⁴⁸⁾⁽⁹⁵⁾. However, new home prices have dropped roughly 10% during the prior year due to the size of homes that are selling verses a year ago⁽²⁴⁾. New home buyers, due to increased mortgage rates are buying down to keep payments in check with their income, and builders are accommodating, but the cost per square inch has not decreased⁽²⁴⁾. Overall, we expect the housing market to continue to improve as we move through 2024⁽⁴⁸⁾⁽⁹⁵⁾⁽⁹⁴⁾.

Generally, the economy is slowing, debt funding has tightened with restricted bank lending, and interest rates for developers remain at elevated levels, so the downside risks in real estate remain elevated⁽¹³⁰⁾. However, there remains demand for industrial parks and data center development, especially with advent of AI sparking new demand hot on the back in recent years by cloud computing⁽¹³⁰⁾. The demand for apartments has sparked a wave of new rental apartment supply with 900,000 units currently under construction, an all-time high, which should



work to slow growth and lower rents⁽¹³⁰⁾⁽⁴⁸⁾. Demand for office space since the pandemic with remote and hybrid working conditions has left the U.S. with roughly 1 billion square feet of empty office space, the equivalent of 48,000 vacant floors in office towers⁽¹³⁹⁾. The hotel industry in the U.S. may face headwinds with a slower economy plus the advent of alternative lodging sources such as VRBO and Air BNB, but demand should remain relatively stable with more domestic travel anticipated in lieu of international destinations⁽¹³⁰⁾.

Social Security

It may be beneficial to wait as long as possible to collect Social Security benefits depending on your life expectancy and that of your spouse. The maximum monthly benefit for all Americans is at age 70, yet just 10% of Americans claim at that age⁽¹²⁾. However, 40% of Americans in a recent survey plan to commence benefit payments between the age of 62 and 65 which is before the full retirement age of 67 for most Americans born after 1960⁽¹²⁾. Full retirement benefits are reduced if taken before the normal retirement date, but if taken after the retirement date an additional delayed retirement credit of 8% is added each year, for a maximum delayed retirement credit of 24% if delayed until age 70⁽¹²⁾. The two major motivations for taking Social Security income before age 70 according to this recent survey include; first, the need for income before age 70 or simply choosing to utilize Social Security income early in lieu of withdrawing personal retirement savings⁽¹²⁾. Second, Americans appear worried that Social Security may go away and cease payments at some point⁽¹²⁾. To that point, the Social Security Board of Trustees has stated the Social Security Trust Fund will be depleted by 2033, but assuming Congress does not address this problem beforehand as they have in the past, it does not mean benefits will stop as it is projected that 77% of payments will continue to go out as scheduled funded with current Social Security taxes collected⁽¹²⁾.

Life Insurance

Millennials, those born between 1981 and 1996, are not buying life insurance according to a recent survey with 53% of respondents not owning coverage⁽⁴⁾. Life insurance is vital to any financial plan but especially for families with young children, presumably Millennials who range in age from 27 through 42. It is true at younger ages less people die, but for every 1,000 in this age group, roughly 2 die per year statistically⁽¹⁴⁶⁾. Reasons cited by respondents include: 'not affordable', 'expect to live past age 90', and 'don't think they need it'⁽⁴⁾. However, if you buy life insurance at a young age it is generally less expensive due to age and health status than if you wait until you are older. But there is more to securing life coverage, as Jack Leterman stated in 1929, "Life insurance is what can stop a bad event from being even worse. Until baptized with your loved one's tears, a life insurance policy is just a piece of paper. Then, it becomes a miracle; it is food, clothing, shelter, education, and peace of mind. It is new hope, fresh courage, and strength. It is your hopes and dreams for your family. It is the sincerest love letter ever written." If you are in this age group, or know someone who is, have them assess their life insurance needs with a professional.

Healthcare

Americans spend the most in the world on healthcare at \$12,900 per person, per year, but U.S. healthcare is also considered the most modern and innovative in the world⁽³⁰⁾⁽¹⁴⁹⁾. Germany spends \$7,400 per person, per year, Sweden \$6,200, France \$6,100, and the United Kingdom \$5,400, yet surprisingly all these countries have a greater life expectancy per person than the U.S. ⁽³⁰⁾⁽¹⁴⁹⁾. Health care costs are a significant contributor to our country's national debt and have risen at a greater pace than the overall economy for more than 40 years⁽¹⁴⁹⁾. Drivers of higher expenditures in U.S. healthcare verses other countries has been researched, and although Americans utilize health care more and are generally in poorer health that other developed countries, the major contributor has been found to be a disintegrated, less efficient system of health care providers, physician groups, insurers, hospitals, and surgical centers, all with a profit motive⁽³⁰⁾⁽¹⁴⁷⁾⁽¹⁴⁹⁾. Further, consolidation among insurers, physician groups, and hospital systems during the last decade has worked to streamline administration and strengthen each of their respective shares of the market and thus increase profits, but unfortunately it has not worked to bring down the cost for consumers of healthcare⁽³⁰⁾⁽¹⁴⁷⁾⁽¹⁴⁹⁾⁽¹⁵⁰⁾.

As a capitalist, I disagree on the surface at this assessment, as all business should have a profit motive, but keep in mind, the U.S. healthcare system does not have the same competitive forces as in most industries, where consumers choose directly, view cost, and compare alternatives to arrive at a decision⁽³⁰⁾. In the U.S. healthcare system consumers are often dealing with insurance companies and providers in a complex disintegrated system, without the ability to easily compare and pay costs or choose a competitor⁽³⁰⁾⁽¹⁴⁷⁾. In other countries, governments regulate health care costs and consumers are often dealing with one government system, or only a few private systems that agree on price which is set by the government⁽³⁰⁾⁽¹⁴⁷⁾. However, in these countries, consumers may wait months to receive an appointment, needed surgery, and specialized care.



There appears no easy answer for the U.S. when the goal is to improve outcomes while reducing costs, but ensuring access for all Americans, and at the same time continue to foster innovation, which more than likely requires a profit motive. Many experts believe that the government is the answer; first, by placing a cap on commercial rates which would be calculated as a percentage maximum of what Medicare had negotiated as reimbursement for the same service, investing in public health infrastructure, and enforcing controls for consolidation of hospital systems whereby efficiency can be realized but cannot lead to a hospital system's monopolistic price control over consumers⁽¹⁴⁹⁾. Incidentally, the government would presumably prevent accused monopoly hospitals from controlling market rates by themselves controlling the prices hospitals could charge. Permanent Medicaid expansion, like what occurred during the pandemic has been bantered as a solution, but critics argue that is a step to far that will lead to one national healthcare run system for everyone that will likely stifle innovation and provide less quality care⁽¹⁵⁰⁾.

Other proposals include reimbursement reform, bundled payments, better management and accountability systems for low-value care, and site-neutral payment reform, which is charging the same fee for the same service whether it was performed in a hospital, surgical center or doctor's office⁽¹⁴⁹⁾. Low-value care are services that are medically unnecessary and include examples such as running excessive tests on low-risk patients, overprescribing antibiotics, or recommending surgery when physical therapy may first be attempted. Bundled payments are one bill for one medical episode, no matter how many doctors or specialized providers are involved, or how many tests were run⁽¹⁴⁹⁾. Health savings accounts have expanded in recent years, which may provide more consumer awareness and control of their actual healthcare costs⁽¹⁴⁹⁾⁽³⁰⁾. Lastly, proposals for a mandate that hospitals employ more nurses per patient have been proposed to improve patient outcomes, as well as a commitment by the government through public policy or tax incentives to best enable the education and training of more nurses, physicians, and surgeons⁽¹⁵⁰⁾.

Inherited IRAs

Unique rules apply to non-spouse beneficiaries of IRA assets; first, you can move the assets through a direct transfer to another custodian of your choice; you can also change the investment selections within the inherited IRA either with the current or new custodian selected⁽³⁵⁾. Second, distributions from the inherited IRA are taxable but there is no penalty if you are under age 59 ½⁽³⁵⁾. Third, you cannot contribute to the inherited IRA, but you can combine inherited IRAs received from the same decedent⁽³⁵⁾. Fourth, you may be subject to annual required minimum distributions depending on the age of the decedent when the IRA was inherited, but nonetheless will need to have the funds totally distributed out of the inherited IRA 10 years after the decedent's year of death⁽³⁵⁾. Beneficiaries who inherited an IRA as a non-spouse prior to 2020 are still able to continue to take RMDs over their lifetime⁽³⁵⁾. Lastly, an inherited IRA beneficiary is eligible to have their distribution (up to \$100,000 annually) treated as a qualified charitable distribution (QCD) after age 70 ½⁽³⁵⁾. A QCD allows the beneficiary to transfer the distribution directly to a charity of their choice tax-free⁽³⁵⁾.

Taxes and the Presidential Election

The U.S. budget is out of control at present, running historically large deficits that will need to be addressed by a future Administration and Congress. The Trump tax cuts that were enacted in 2017 are set to expire in 2025⁽¹⁸⁾. Economists at First Trust believe that if the Republicans can win control of the presidency and both houses of Congress in the next election we could see substantial cuts to the discretionary budget outside of military spending, as well as substantial cuts to the Medicaid program⁽¹⁸⁾. If Democrats win control of the presidency and both houses of Congress in the next election, we could see tax increases for individuals and businesses⁽¹⁸⁾. If government control remains mixed, we may expect slightly higher tax rates for individuals and businesses with the sunsetting of the Trump tax cuts, plus minor reductions in the federal budget at the margins⁽¹⁸⁾.

Terminal Illness and SIMPLE IRA Clarification from SECURE Act 2.0

In IRS Notice 2024-02, issued in December 2023, the IRS provided guidance on several issues surrounding SECURE Act 2.0⁽¹⁴³⁾. First, SECURE Act 2.0 allows for penalty-free distributions from both IRAs and qualified plans for terminal illness but must be certified by a physician for qualification⁽¹⁴³⁾. Second, SECURE Act 2.0 allows increased contribution limits for employees under a SIMPLE plan for both normal and catch-up contributions⁽¹⁴³⁾. This is over and above the stated limits for 2024 of \$16,000 for normal contributions and \$3,500 for catch-up contributions⁽¹⁴³⁾. If the employer is eligible with under 100 employees, the limits are increased by 10% to \$17,600 for normal contributions and \$3,850 for catch-up contributions⁽¹⁴³⁾. This is available for all employers under 25 employees; however, for employers with 26-100 employees, to take advantage of these higher limits, they must provide a 4% (instead of 3%) employee matching contribution or a 3% (instead of 2%) across-the-board contribution to be eligible⁽¹⁴³⁾.



Gifting

In 2024 a taxpayer can gift, through the annual exclusion, up to \$18,000 per person (married couples can jointly gift \$36,000 per couple) without using up any of their lifetime exemption of \$13.61 million, or \$27.22 million per couple in 2024 before incurring estate tax⁽³⁾. A taxpayer can give an amount greater than the annual exclusion but must file a gift tax return for the amount gifted over the annual exclusion, although no tax would be due by the donor until the lifetime exemption is exceeded⁽³⁾. Gifting has several advantages such as removing the asset, it's future income and appreciation from the estate, and a gift to the recipient that is tax free upon receipt⁽³⁾. Gifts of appreciated property during the donor's lifetime, such as stock or real estate, would also 'gift' the recipient the cost basis, which if sold, would incur realization of capital gain by the recipient⁽³⁾. Gifts of appreciated property held until death would qualify for a set-up in basis to the beneficiary and likely avoid capital gain recognition by the beneficiary⁽³⁾.

Gifts of cash by a donor parent or grandparent to their children or grandchildren can be utilized to fund the recipient's Roth IRA, assuming the recipient has qualifying earned income or is otherwise eligible to contribute but can also be used to offset taxes incurred by the recipient from conversion of his or her IRA to a Roth IRA⁽³⁾. A parent may utilize this strategy effectively if required to take required minimum distributions (RMD) from their IRA but would not necessarily need the additional income, and subsequently make a gift of the RMD⁽³⁾. Additionally, an adult child can also gift funds to their parent to offset the taxes due on IRA funds converted to a Roth IRA assuming the parent does not need the IRA income, especially once RMDs have begun⁽³⁾. Once a parent converts his or her IRA to a Roth IRA, this may prove advantageous in two ways; first, no required minimum distributions would be required annually, thereby reducing taxable income for their parent⁽³⁾. Second, once the parent's IRA is converted to Roth IRA, when inherited in the future by the adult child or grandchild, the beneficiary would not be required to take the assets out of the inherited Roth IRA for 10 years thereby extending the tax-free compounding within the Roth IRA; at the end of 10 years the distribution would be income tax free to the beneficiary⁽³⁾.

IRAs, Roth IRAs, 401ks, and SEPs

IRA and Roth IRA contribution limits are increasing in 2024 to \$7,000 (from \$6,500 in 2023) while the catch-up contribution for those ages 50 and older will remain at \$1,000⁽³¹⁾. The maximum SEP contribution has increased for 2024 to \$69,000 (from \$66,000 in 2023), while the elective deferrals to a 401k plan have increased to \$23,000 (from \$22,500 in 2023)⁽³¹⁾. The 401k catch-up contributions for those ages 50 and over remains at \$7,500 for 2024⁽³¹⁾.

Charlie Munger

Warren Buffett's closest friend and business partner for nearly 60 years, Charlie Munger, died on November 28, 2023, at the age of 99, just 34 days before his 100 birthday⁽¹⁰⁸⁾⁽¹⁰⁹⁾⁽¹¹⁰⁾. Those who knew him cite his common sense, bluntness, humor, curiosity, ability to think clearly, deal fairly, and his contempt for conventional wisdom⁽¹⁰⁸⁾⁽¹⁰⁹⁾⁽¹¹⁰⁾. Charlie Munger's hero was Benjamin Franklin, whom he admired for his ingenuity and curiosity⁽¹⁰⁸⁾. Warren Buffett's first wife Susan has been quoted as saying "Warren felt that Charlie was the smartest person he had ever met"⁽¹⁰⁸⁾. Charlie's partial citation of Confucius while responding about his own beliefs in a 2014 interview with a Wall Street Journal reporter is revealing "real knowledge is knowing the extent of one's ignorance... Knowing what you don't know is more useful than being brilliant"⁽¹⁰⁹⁾. Besides being vice chairman of Berkshire Hathaway, Charlie Munger was chairman of the Daily Journal, which is a legal publisher, and a member of the board of directors at Costco Wholesale⁽¹⁰⁹⁾. He was also involved as a partner with one of the largest apartment developers in California, besides managing his own personal multimillion dollar investment portfolio of U.S., Chinese, and other international stocks⁽¹⁰⁸⁾⁽¹⁰⁹⁾⁽¹¹⁰⁾.

Warren Buffet's investment philosophy at Berkshire Hathaway was to buy out of favor companies at bargain prices which he learned from his mentor, Benjamin Graham⁽¹⁰⁸⁾⁽¹¹⁰⁾. However, Charlie Munger's most important contribution at Berkshire Hathaway was to emphasize his investment philosophy of buying wonderful companies at fair prices whereby value could be realized by future increased cash flows⁽¹¹⁰⁾⁽¹⁰⁸⁾. Buffett's purchase of See's Candy Shops in 1972 was the initial adaptation of Charlie Munger's philosophy and this philosophy has paid off handsomely for Berkshire Hathaway shareholders over the years⁽¹⁰⁸⁾⁽¹⁰⁹⁾⁽¹⁰⁰⁾.

Personally, I knew Charlie Munger from both Berkshire Hathaway's annual meeting transcripts over the years, and from "Poor Charlie's Almanack" that I received as a gift many years ago which contains many of his writings and insights. He was brilliant and had a way of making seemingly complex issues simple and easier to analyze and conceptualize. Charlie Munger once said, "the best thing a human being can do is to help another human being know more" and his life's work certainly did that for many investors including me⁽¹³⁹⁾.

LW GamePlan

The LW Portfolio Models are constructed globally with core equity positions in small, medium, and large cap equities, each straddled by momentum-based and value-based investment positions. We believe adding momentum-based investment positions using technical analysis offers the opportunity to allow current market trends to play out while also providing the flexibility to potentially alter exposure when market trends retreat. We also believe adding value-based positions us in the place of the "turtle", in the proverbial tortoise verses the hare scenario,



over the long-term with equities. Value-based investment generally involves buying securities whose shares appear underpriced by a form of fundamental analysis. Additionally, we believe that by combining value and momentum strategies across diverse markets and asset classes may result in significantly higher risk-adjusted rates of returns based on the academic research conducted⁽¹⁵⁴⁾⁽¹⁵⁵⁾. Lastly, we prescribe dividend yield from all our equity investment positions so that no matter what markets are doing day to day, we have dividends continuously coming into the portfolio.

Our fixed income blueprint for the portfolio consists of allocations to core domestic, foreign core, strategic investment grade, inflation protected, and high yield bonds. Overall, we evaluate investment positions in seven asset classes including domestic equities, foreign developed stocks, foreign emerging market equities, domestic bonds, foreign bonds, cash equivalents, and alternative assets such as real estate, infrastructure, natural resources, and commodities for inclusion within our overall asset allocation. How much of each asset class, if any, we hold in these asset classes is based on your unique risk tolerance, financial resources and personal goals and objectives. We strive to be offensively positioned while remaining defensively minded with our portfolio construction and periodic adjustments. Simply put, we adopt an investment strategy, embrace it with confidence, and endure the inevitable ups and downs in the markets.

"Truth is ever to be found in the Simplicity, and not in the multiplicity and confusion of things" —Isaac Newton

Our Leshnak Wealth Portfolio Models are not immune to declines in global markets as we do not have a crystal ball nor do any of the market analysts and forecasters. Our belief is that our LW Portfolio Model construction is diversified for potential resilience in any environment and may put us in a position to take advantage of market mispricing during such market gyrations. We do not modify overall asset class allocation due to market corrections unless a fundamental change in the underlying outlook for the domestic or global economy has significantly diminished or brightened verses our expectations. As the ancient Buddhist proverb states "If we are facing in the right direction, all we have to do is keep on walking". Pullbacks can be expected to last relatively shorter periods on average compared to the bull markets they take reprieve from, as the greed present turns to fear and shakes out those investors who are not fundamentally based on their convictions.

"We are confident that your portfolios are positioned to best achieve your long-term goals and that your wealth plan remains on track." —Bob Leshnak

As your financial fiduciary, the Leshnak Wealth team cares deeply about your financial well-being and will monitor for rebalancing opportunities that may add value to your portfolio, or to be defensive as conditions might warrant. We know that as your advisor, the trust you bestow upon us is built and maintained on three pillars; doing what we say we will do, assisting with planning for and achieving your financial independence, and providing unbiased advice with your best interest at the forefront. As always, please call with questions or if you wish to discuss your specific portfolio or Wealth Plan in greater detail.

-Bob Leshnak, January 12, 2024

The investment decisions are those of Robert M. Leshnak, Jr., CLU*, ChFC*, CFP*, MPAS*, EA as of 1/12/2024 and are subject to change. The information contained herein is only intended for Leshnak Wealth clients invested in the Leshnak Wealth Portfolio Models. No forecasts or recommendations are guaranteed. The technical data utilized as part of the investment decisions does not guarantee future positive results. Performance, especially for short periods of time, should not be the sole factor in making investment decisions. The information contained herein does not constitute client specific investment advice or consider a specific client's particular investment objectives, strategies, tax status, resources, or investment time horizon. No investment strategy such as asset allocation, diversification, momentum, value, tactically overweighting sectors, or utilizing fundamental and technical analysis can always assure a profit, nor always protect against a loss. The information presented is not intended to be a substitute for specific individualized tax, legal, or financial planning advice. The payment of dividends is not guaranteed. Companies may reduce or eliminate the payment of dividends at any given time. Investing involves risks regarding all the investment products mentioned in this commentary, including the potential loss of principal. International investing involves additional risks including risks associated to foreign currency, limited liquidity, government regulation, and the possibility of substantial volatility due to adverse political, economic, and other developments. The two main risks associated with fixed income investing are interest rate and credit risk. Typically, when interest rates rise, there is a corresponding decline in the market value of bonds. Credit risk refers to the possibility that the insurer of the bond will not be able to make principal and interest payments. Investments in commodities may entail significant risks and can be significantly affected by events such as variations in the commodities markets, weather, disease, embargoes, international, political, and economic developments, the success of exploration projects, tax and other government regulations, as well as other factors. Indexes are unmanaged and investors are not able to invest directly into any index. Past performance is no guarantee of future results. Please note that individual situations can vary. Therefore, the information presented here should only be relied upon when coordinated with individual professional advice.



SOURCES & REFERENCES

- Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider and Podyke, Andrew and Gill, Brice and Gerze, Nate. "A Mild Recession and S&P 4500"; First Trust Monday Morning Outlook, 1.
- 2. "Advancements in Space Technology have Significantly Lowered the Cost of Launching Objects into Space"; First Trust Advisors L.P., Three on Thursday-First Trust Economics, December 14, 2023.
- 3. Slott, Ed. "Holiday gift tax planning for IRAs"; Investment News, 12/4/2023.
- "Millennials Snubbing Life Insurance"; In-Statistics, Investment News, 12/4/2023.
- "Emergency Funds Falter"; In-Statistics, Investment News, 11/6/2023.
- "2024 Market Outlook"; Angel Oak Capital Advisors, 12/31/2023.
- Triick, Clayton and Wells, David. "Why the Pivot?"; Angel Oak Capital Advisors, 12/18/2023.
- Kent, Ana Hernandez and Ricketts, Lowell. "The State of U.S. Wealth Inequality"; St. Louis Fed Institute for Economic Equity, October 18, 2023. 8.
- Podcast Episode "Peter Zeihan, Geopolitical Strategist"; NAIOP Podcast: Inside CRE, November 20, 2023.
- Leonhardt, David and Philbrick, Ian Prasad. "Good Morning. We're Covering the Colorado lawsuit involving Donald Trump and the 2024 ballot—as well as Gaza, Harvard and Home 10. Alone"; The New York Times, The Morning, December 21, 2023.

 Place, Nathan. "Advisors grim as global tensions rise"; Financial Planning, Benchmark Data-Based Insight form Financial Planning and Arizent Research, November/December 2023.

 Place, Nathan. "90% of Americans will file too early for Social Security"; Financial Planning, Tax and Retirement, November/December 2023.
- 11.
- 12.
- Davis, Kathy. "Divorce, death and taxes: 3 risks connected with SLATs"; Financial Planning, Column Davis, November/December 2023.
- 14. Leonhardt, David. "Good Morning. We're Covering the debate over immigration policy in Congress—as well as Israeli hostages, Jimmy Lai and office holiday parties"; The New York Times, The Morning, December 18, 2023.
- Zidle, Joe. "Ten Surprises of 2023: Year End Review"; Blackstone Private Wealth Solutions, 12/18/2023. 15.
- Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider and Podyke, Andrew and Gill, Brice and Gerze, Nate. "Greedy Innkeeper or Generous Capitalist?"; First Trust Monday Morning 16. Outlook, 12/18/2023.
- 17 Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert. "Fed Declares Mission Accomplished"; First Trust Economic Research Report, 12/13/2023.
- 18. Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider and Podyke, Andrew and Gill, Brice and Gerze, Nate. "The Election Outlook is a Tax Outlook"; First Trust Monday Morning Outlook,
- 19. Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider and Podyke, Andrew and Gill, Brice and Gerze, Nate. "Government is Too Darn Big"; First Trust Monday Morning Outlook, 11/6/2023.
- 20 Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider and Podyke, Andrew and Gill, Brice and Gerze, Nate. "Big Government Weighing on Growth"; First Trust Monday Morning Outlook, 10/16/2023
- Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider and Podyke, Andrew and Gill, Brice and Gerze, Nate. "Don't Fall for the Q3 Head-Fake"; First Trust Monday Morning Outlook, 21. 9/25/2023.
- Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider and Podyke, Andrew and Gill, Brice and Gerze, Nate. "Consumer Spending Set for Slower Growth"; First Trust Monday Morning 22 Outlook, 11/20/2023
- Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider and Podyke, Andrew and Gill, Brice and Gerze, Nate. "What Should the Fed Do? How About Nothing"; First Trust Monday Morning 23. Outlook, 12/11/2023.
- Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider and Podyke, Andrew and Gill, Brice and Gerze, Nate. "Disinflation, Not Deflation"; First Trust Monday Morning Outlook, 12/4/2023.
- Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider. "3rd Quarter GDP (Preliminary)"; First Trust Data Watch, 11/29/2023. Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider. "November CPI"; First Trust Data Watch, 12/12/2023. 25.
- 26.
- "2023 Economic & Market Outlook Q4—Actionable Ideas"; WisdomTree, Inc., Q4/2023.
- 28. Chaudhuri, Gargi Pal. "2024 Year Ahead Outlook"; iShares by Blackrock—iShares Investment Strategy-Americas, December 2023.
- 29. Vanguard Global Economics and Markets Team of the Vanguard Investment Strategy Group. "Market Perspectives"; Vanguard Perspectives, November 27, 2023.
- Leonhardt, David. "Good Morning. We're Covering high profits in the long-term care industry—as well as Gaza, A.I. and Broadway"; The New York Times, The Morning, December 4, 30.
- 31. "2024 Cost of Living Adjustments"; Ascensus, November 2023.
- Jacobs, Jay. "2024 Thematic Outlook: Three key themes to get investors off the sidelines"; ishares by Blackrock, December 2023. 32.
- 33. Gates, Michael and DeSpirito, Tony and Kim, Tony and Reider, Rick and Becker, Tom and Chaudhuri, Gargi Pal and Resenberg, Jeff. "Positioning for Q4 2023: Views from our Investment Teams"; Blackrock, November 2023.
- Wang, Qian and Feng, Grant. "Vanguard's perspectives on China's challenging economy"; Vanguard Expert Perspective, 9/14/2023. 34.
- Brenner, Sarah. "Rules For Inherited IRAs That May Surprise Nonspouse Beneficiaries"; Ed Slott and Company—The Slott Report, September 6, 2023. 35.
 - $\underline{https://www.irahelp.com/slottreport/rules-inherited-iras-may-surprise-nonspouse-beneficiaries}$
- Stimpson, Jeff. "The IRS Promises A Sharper Look At Pass-Through Entities"; Financial Advisor Magazine, November 2023. 36.
- Mattlin, Ben. "Preparing Clients For The Risk Of Cognitive Decline"; Financial Advisor Magazine, November 2023. Robbins, Christopher. "Even Affluent Earners Face Retirement Shortfalls"; Financial Advisor Magazine, November 2023.
- 39.
- Koochel, Emily. "Keeping Your Clients From Fumbling A Financial Windfall"; Financial Advisor Magazine, November 2023. Longo, Tracey. "From Riches To Rags"; Financial Advisor Magazine, December 2023. 40.
- Reed, Jennifer Lea. "Using Guardrails For The 4% Rule"; Financial Advisor Magazine, December 2023. 41.
- Cowen, Tyler. "America's Top 1% Don't Make As Much As You Might Think"; Financial Advisor Magazine, December 2023.
- 43. Rekenthaler, John. "Retirement in America: Were We Better Off 50 Years Ago?"; Morningstar Q4, 2023.
- 44. Rowling, Sheryl. "3 Misconceptions About Roth IRA Conversions-Advisors shouldn't assume that these rules of thumb apply"; Morningstar Q4, 2023. Arnott, Amy C. "Should Emerging Markets Play a Role in Portfolios?"; Morningstar Q4, 2023.
- 45. Daniels, Andrew and Sabban, Adam. "Ascendant Returns-Will U.S. stocks maintain their lofty performance over foreign equities?"; Morningstar Q4, 2023.
- Mihalick, Gerald. "The New "Ab-Normal:?"; Berkshire Dividend Grown SMA, 12/29/2023. 47.
- Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider and Podyke, Andrew and Gill, Brice and Gerze, Nate. "The Housing Outlook: 2024"; First Trust Monday Morning Outlook, 1/2/2024. Lopez, German. "Good Morning. We're covering the challenge of federal deficits—plus Israel's Supreme Court, a stabbing in South Korea and this year's space calendar"; The New 48.
- 49. York Times, The Morning, January 2, 2024.
- "Chart Of The Week: 2023 in Review"; Goldman Sachs Asset Management, Market Monitor, December 29, 2023.
- 51. DeSpirito, Tony. "Taking Stock: Q1 2024 Equity Market Outlook"; Blackrock, December 12, 2023
- 52. Banerji, Gunjan. "Market Forecasts Missed Mark In 2023"; The Wall Street Journal, December 30-31, 2023.
- Fuller, Andrea and Hobbs, Tawnell and Stamm, Stephanie and Mollica, Andrew. "Breaking Down the Spending at One of America's Priciest Public Colleges"; The Wall Street Journal, 53.
- 54
- WSJ Editorial Board. "Putin and Migrants Ring Out 2023"; The Wall Street Journal, December 30-31, 2023.
 Stern, Joanna and Nguyen, Nicole and Mims, Christopher. "Tech That Will Change Your Life in 2024"; The Wall Street Journal, December 30-31, 2023. 55.
- Jakab, Spencer. "Teen Millionaires Rocking Sports"; The Wall Street Journal, December 30-31, 2023. 56.
- 57. DiGangi, Julia. "For Happiness in the New Year, Stop Overdoing Everything"; The Wall Street Journal, December 30-31, 2023.
- Wei, Lingling. "China Wants to Press Ahead, but Xi Revives Mao-Era Playbook"; The Wall Street Journal, December 29, 2023.
- 59 Linskey, Annie. "Biden Today Faces Problems Similar to Carter's in 1979"; The Wall Street Journal, December 29, 2023. Gay, Jason. "The Year College Football Ate Itself"; The Wall Street Journal, December 29, 2023. 60.
- Greene, Bob. "It's 2024, So I'm Ready"; The Wall Street Journal, December 29, 2023. 61.
- 62. Bennett, Naftali. "The U.S. and Israel Need to Take Iran On Directly"; The Wall Street Journal, December 29, 2023.
- Singh, Hardika. "Wall Street Hope for One Last Gift"; The Wall Street Journal, December 29, 2023. 63.
- Grant, Charley. "Stocks Rise, With S&P 500 Just Shy Of Record"; The Wall Street Journal, December 29, 2023. Back, Aaron. "Soft-Landing Talk Spurs '90s Flashbacks"; The Wall Street Journal, December 29, 2023.
- 65.
- McLain, Sean and Rattner, Nate. "Electric Vehicles Lose Momentum in the U.S."; The Wall Street Journal, December 28, 2023. Nash, Kim. "Step Up in Cyberattacks Is Expected"; The Wall Street Journal, December 28, 2023.
- 68.
- Lahart, Justin. "Why Are Downbeat Consumers Spending Anyway?"; The Wall Street Journal, December 28, 2023. Shifflett, Shane and Choi, Candice. "U.S. Faces a Long Road to Clean Energy"; The Wall Street Journal, December 28, 2023. 69.
- 70. Henninger, Daniel. "2023's Silver Lining"; The Wall Street Journal, December 28, 2023.
- Rove, Karl. "2023 Was a Wash. 2024 Could Be Historic"; The Wall Street Journal, December 28, 2023.
- 72. Nassauer, Sarah, and Kapner, Suzanne. "Shoppers Kept Up Holiday Spending"; The Wall Street Journal, December 27, 2023.
- 73. Harrison, David. "U.S. Has More Cars, Fewer Miles Driven"; The Wall Street Journal, December 27, 2023.



- "Outlook—Long-term perspective on markets and economies 2024 Edition"; Capital Group, December 2023.
- Bachman, Rachel, and Radnofsky, Louise, and McGinty, Tom. "College Coaches Favor Giving Athletes Larger Share of Sports' Money"; The Wall Street Journal, December 27, 2023.
 - Cochrane, John. "The Federal Reserve Deserves a Pat on the Back"; The Wall Street Journal, December 27, 2023.
- 76. 77. Banerji, Gunjan. "Americans Invested Far and Wide in 2023"; The Wall Street Journal, December 27, 2023. Taplin, Nathaniel. "China's Yuan Is Gaining Ground"; The Wall Street Journal, December 27, 2023.
- 78.
- Levy, Mickey. "The Fed Won't Try to Boost Biden"; The Wall Street Journal, December 26, 2023. 79.
- 80. Guilford, Gwynn. "Slowing Inflation Cheers Central Banks"; The Wall Street Journal, December 26, 2023.
- McMillan, Robert, and Volz, Dustin, and Viswanatha, Aruna. "Beijing Is Stealing Al Secrets To Power Its Spying, U.S. Says"; The Wall Street Journal, December 26, 2023. Harrison, David, and Omeokwe, Amara. "Inflation Ebbs, Confidence Rises, Easing Concern About Slowdown"; The Wall Street Journal, December 23-24, 2023. 81.
- 82.
- WSJ Editorial Board. "The Great U.S. Migration Continues"; The Wall Street Journal, December 23-24, 2023. 83.
- Wolfe, Rachel, and Dagher, Veronica. "The Rise of The Forever Renters"; The Wall Street Journal, December 23-24, 2023.
- 85. Cohen, Ben. "A Star's Fear of Being Average"; The Wall Street Journal, December 23-24, 2023.
- Lahart, Justin. "Waving a Red Flag At the Bond Bulls"; The Wall Street Journal, December 23-24, 2023. 86.
- Schechner, Sam, and Barry, Rob, and Wells, Georgia, and French, Jason, and Whitton, Brian, and Dapena, Kara. "What TikTok Shows Youth About the War in Gaza"; The Wall Street 87. Journal, December 22, 2023
- 88 WSJ Editorial Board. "Biden's New Forest Plan Will Backfire"; The Wall Street Journal, December 22, 2023.
- Korn, Melissa, and Shifflett, Shane. "Soaring Dorm Costs Drive Up Price of College"; The Wall Street Journal, December 21, 2023. lp, Greg. "Today's Economy Mirrors the Old One"; The Wall Street Journal, December 21, 2023. 89.
- 90.
- Friedman, Nicole. "Existing-Home Sales Rise After 5 Months of Declines"; The Wall Street Journal, December 21, 2023. 91.
- Wallace, Joe, and Lubold, Gordon. "U.S.-Led Force Sent to Protect Red Sea"; The Wall Street Journal, December 21, 2023
- Yellen, Janet. "Bidenomics Is Working for the Middle Class"; The Wall Street Journal, December 21, 2023. Lahart, Justin. "Interest in Home Buying Heats Up Again"; The Wall Street Journal, December 21, 2023. 93.
- 94.
- Torry, Harriet. "Housing Slowdown Ripples Through Economy"; The Wall Street Journal, December 20, 2023. 95.
- Caldwell, Alicia, and Perez, Santiago. "Migrant Surge Closes Border Points"; The Wall Street Journal, December 20, 2023.
- 97. Gramm, Phil, and Solon, Mike. "Social Security Was Doomed From the Start"; The Wall Street Journal, December 20, 2023.
- Hendrix, Jerry. "U.S. Naval Deterrence Is Going, Going, Maybe Even Gone"; The Wall Street Journal, December 20, 2023. Singh, Hardika. "Big Seven In Tech Sector Dominate Market"; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023. 98.
- 99.
- Friedman, Nicole. "Home Buyers Tiptoe Into a Tough Market"; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023 100
- Rubin, Gabriel. "Rents Push Inflation Fight to Finish Line"; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023. 101
- 102.
- Higgins, Laine. "College Footballs" Most Coveted QB""; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023. WSJ Editorial Board. "The Houthi Assault on Shipping"; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023. 103.
- Yifan Xie, Steila. "China's Economy Descends Back Into Deflation"; The Wall Street Journal, November 10, 2023. 104
- Duehren, Andrew. "U.S., China Switch Economic Roles"; The Wall Street Journal, November 10, 2023. 106
- Ballard, Ed. "Renewable-Energy Growth Explodes"; The Wall Street Journal, November 27, 2023. 107.
- Demos, Telis. "U.S. Borrowers Get Closer to Maxing Out"; The Wall Street Journal, November 27, 2023.

 Zweig, Jason, and Baer, Justin. "Investing Legend Munger, Buffett's Partner, Dies at 99"; The Wall Street Journal, November 29, 2023. 108.
- 109 Zweig, Jason. "Charlie Munger's Reflections on His Life, Luck, and Success"; The Wall Street Journal, December 2-3, 2023.
- Zuckerman, Gregory. "Getting a Word in With Charlie Munger"; The Wall Street Journal, December 2-3, 2023. 110
- 111.
- Wei, Lingling. "Wall Street Falls Out of Love With Pouring Money Into China"; The Wall Street Journal, December 8, 2023. Hua, Sha. "China Has an Edge Amid Resurgence of Nuclear Power"; The Wall Street Journal, December 8, 2023. 112.
- Sternberg, Joseph. "The Federal Reserve Has an \$8 Trillion Secret"; The Wall Street Journal, December 8, 2023. 113.
- Strassel, Kimberly. "Democrats Border Unreality"; The Wall Street Journal, December 8, 2023. 115. Gay, Jason. "The NCAA Faces Reality"; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023.
- Paris, Costas, and Wallace, Joe. "Pentagon, Allies Create Force To Protect Shipping in Red Sea"; The Wall Street Journal, December 19, 2023. 116. Ip, Greg. "Pivot Highlights Central Bank's New Focus"; The Wall Street Journal, December 14, 2023. 117.
- Wallerstein, Eric. "Market Rally Muddles Fight Over Inflation"; The Wall Street Journal, December 15, 2023. 118.
- Grant, Charley. "When Bond Yields Dropped, 'Everything Rally' Kicked Off"; The Wall Street Journal, December 12, 2023. 119. 120
- Heeb, Gina. "Home-Buying Math No Longer Adds Up"; The Wall Street Journal, December 12, 2023. 121.
- Ferguson, Roger. "What Grade Does the Fed Get for 2023?"; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023.

 Dziczek, Kristin. "Auto Workers Had a Great Year. But Can It Continue?; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023. 122
- Bronfenbrenner, Kate. "For Unions, 2023 Was the Year of The Strike—and Big Victories"; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023.
- 124. Seib, Gerald. "Let's Just Say It: Politics in 2023 Was Pretty Awful"; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023.
- Wasserstrom, Jeffrey. "Why the U.S.-China Relationship Isn't As Predictable as It Often Seems"; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023. 125.
- Rosen, Daniel. "How Is China's Economy Doing? Not as Well as China Says It Is"; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023. 126.
- Hobson, Mellody, and Rogers, John Jr. "What the Stock Market Taught Us This Year: Don't Fall for These Traps"; The Wall Street Journal, December 18, 2023. 127. 128. Mackintosh, James. "Why Everyone Got '23 Wrong"; The Wall Street Journal, December 30-31, 2023.
- Flanagan, Kevin, and Gannatti, Christopher, and Harper, Rick, and Schwartz, Jeremy, and Weniger, Jeff. "2024 Economic & Market Outlook"; WisdomTree, December 2023. 129
- "U.S. Real Estate Market Outlook 2024"; CBRE, December 2023. 130.
- https://www.census.gov/data.html. 131.
- 132. Caldwell, Alicia. "Migrant Surge Overwhelms Agents at Remote Crossings"; The Wall Street Journal, December 19, 2023.
- 133. Timiraos, Nick. "Fed Starts The Pivot Toward Lowering Rates"; The Wall Street Journal, December 14, 2023. 134.
- United States Tax Revenue: % of GDP 1968 2022 | YEARLY | % | CEIC DATA, https://www.ceicdata.com/en/indicator/united-states/tax-revenue--of-gdp. St. Louis Federal Reserve Bank, Economic Data. https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/FYONGDA188S#0 135
- Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget. "Top 10 Fiscal Charts of 2023"; DEC 28, 2023, https://www.crfb.org/blogs/top-10-fiscal-charts-2023.
- 137 "Election 2024: Anticipating the market impact"; Fidelity Investments—Wealth Management, November 28, 2023. Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert. "December Employment Report"; First Trust Data Watch, 1/5/2024. 138
- Mihalick, Gerald. "New 'ab-normal"; Berkshire Dividend Growth SMA-#TGICasualFriday, 12/29/23 139
- Taulli, Tom. "What Are the Magnificent 7 Stocks?"; Kiplinger Personal Finance. January 7, 2024. 140
- 141. DiLallo, Matthew. "Your Guide to Investing: "Magnificent Seven" Stocks"; The Motley Fool, December 6, 2023.
- 142 "Chart of the Week: Weighing In"; Goldman Sachs—Market Monitor, January 5, 2024.
- Brenner, Sarah. "IRS Gives The Holiday Gift Of Secure 2.0 Guidance"; Ed Slott and Company—The Slott Report, 12/27/23. www.irahelp.com/slottreport/irs-gives-holiday-gift-secure-143.
- Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Elass, Strider and Podyke, Andrew and Gill, Brice and Gerze, Nate. "Low Quality Growth"; First Trust Monday Morning Outlook, 1/8/2024.
- 145. https://www.crfb.org/blogs/top-10-fiscal-charts-2023
- 146 Lervasi, Katia. "Odds of dying in the US: Age, gender and more"; TheFinder.com, 2/24/2023.
- Anderson, Gerald and Hussey, Peter and Pertosyan, Varduhi. "It's Still The Prices, Stupid: Why The US Spends So Much On Health Care, And A Tribute To Uwe Reinhardt"; HEALTH 147. AFFAIRS, VOL. 38, JANUARY 2019.
- 148 Wesbury, Brian and Stein, Robert and Gerze, Nate. "December CPI"; First Trust Data Watch, 1/11/2024.
- 149. "How Can We Reduce The Cost OF An Increasingly Expensive Heath Care System"; Peter G. Peterson Foundation, October 19, 2022.
- "How to fix American healthcare, according to 6 experts"; CNN: Opinion, October 20, 2022. 150.
- Christenson, Josh. "Migrant crisis has US taxpayers on the hook for up to \$451B"; The New York Yost, November 13, 2023. 151.
- 152 Ainsley, Julia. "Migrant border crossings in fiscal year 2022 topped 2.76 million, breaking previous record"; NBC News, Oct. 22, 2022. 153.
- Montoya-Galvez, Camilo. "Migrants cross U.S. border in record numbers, undeterred by Texas' razor wire and Biden's policies"; CBS News, 12/24/2023. Fisher, Greg, Titman, Sheridan and Shah, Ronnie, "Combining Value and Momentum"; Journal of Investment Management, Vol. 14, No. 2, (2016), pp. 33-48. 154.
- Truitt, Kevin, "Investing's Odd Couple: Value and Momentum Part II: Research Says Combine Value With Momentum"; AAII JOURNAL July 2013 155.
- Wilding, Tiffany, and Balls, Andrew. "Navigating the Descent"; PIMCO—Cyclical Outlook, January 2024
- "Red Sea shipping attacks have economic implications for the entire world"; NPR—Morning Edition, Leila Fael, Host, January 12, 2024. 157